# CITY OF IQALUIT CITY COUNCIL MEETING #24 September 9<sup>th</sup>, 2014 at 6:00 PM ST. JUDES PARISH HALL

## PRESENT FROM COUNCIL

Deputy Mayor Mary Wilman Councillor Kenneth Bell Councillor Romeyn Stevenson Councillor Noah Papatsie Councillor Terry Dobbin Councillor Simon Nattaq Councillor Stephen Mansell

#### **ABSENT**

Councillor Akumalik

## PRESENT FROM ADMINISTRATION

John Mabberi-Mudonyi, A/Chief Administrative Officer Tracy Cooke, City Clerk Amy Elgersma, Director, Recreation George Seigler, Deputy Fire Chief Richard Sparham, Project Officer, Engineering Eva Michael, Communications Officer Jeanie Eeseemailee, Senior Interpreter/Translator

## **PRAYER**

Councillor Nattag opened the meeting with a prayer at 6:00pm.

#### **SWEARING IN**

None

## **ADOPTION OF AGENDA**

## **Motion #14-291**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That the agenda be adopted as amended:

To conduct item 9(c) – Verbal Update - Landfill Fire before item 9(b) – Verbal Update - Landfill Fire Expenditures

**Unanimously Carried** 

## 1. MINUTES

a) Engineering and public Works Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes #01 – February 6, 2014

## **Motion #14-292**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That Engineering and Public Works Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes #01 dated February 6, 2014 be approved.

For – Papatsie, Dobbin, Nattaq, Stevenson, Bell Abstained - Mansell Carried

Councillor Mansell abstained to the motion as he was absent from the meeting.

b) Planning and Development Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes #01

- February 18, 2014

#### Motion #14-293

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Dobbin

That Planning and Development Committee of the Whole Meeting Minutes #01 dated February 18, 2014 be approved.

For – Papatsie, Dobbin, Nattaq, Stevenson, Bell Abstained - Mansell Carried

Councillor Mansell abstained to the motion as he was absent from the meeting.

#### 2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST

None

#### 3.DELEGATIONS

None

## 4. AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS

None

## 5. STATEMENTS

Councillor Mansell thanked all in attendance and expressed his appreciation for holding the meeting outside of City Hall. He thanked the team working extinguishing the fire and noted that he has received several positive comments from residents.

## 6. DEFERRED BUSINESS AND TABLED ITEMS

None

## 7. BYLAWS

a) First Reading of By-law (s)

None

b) Second Reading of By-law (s)

None

c) Third and Final Reading of By-law (s)

None

#### 8. OLD BUSINESS

None

## 9. NEW BUSINESS

a) <u>Verbal Update – Director's Report</u> Amy Elgersma, Director, Recreation

Administration noted that the City held their annual summer camps again during the summer of 2014 and were able to increase the capacity of the camp once again; the camp now accommodates one hundred forty (140) campers per week. This year, the Recreation Department used a new electronic registration system where one hundred (100) registrations were accepted via email and forty (40) were made in person a few days later. The camp received funding for staff from Kakivak in the amount of eighteen thousand nine hundred (\$18,900.00) dollars, received twenty thousand (\$20,000.00) dollars from

the federal government's Summer Jobs Program and received five thousand (\$5,000.00) dollars from the Community Wellness Program for a cooking program. The Apex camp was held again this year at the Abe Okpik Hall; sixteen (16) campers were registered for the program. Funding for the Healthy Snack program was received from the Community Wellness Program. The department also held a one-week skateboard camp this year for children and teenagers aged eight (8) to fourteen (14). A funding application was submitted to the Community Wellness Program for nine thousand seven hundred (\$9,700.00) dollars but the department has yet to receive a response on their application.

The annual elders' gathering was held in Cape Dorset this year; twenty six (26) elders from Iqaluit attended. The Department of Recreation received funding in the amount of twenty five thousand (\$25,000.00) dollars to assist with elders' travel. The gathering was very successful and enjoyed by all who attended; elders voted to hold the 2015 gathering in Iqaluit.

Administration noted that the Department of Recreation also held a Leader and Training Program for the second time; this three week program is designed to assist teenagers develop their leadership skills. The department submitted a funding application to the Community Wellness Program in the amount of four thousand two hundred eighty (\$4,280.00) dollars. The Qulliit Status of Women Council sponsored five girls by paying their registration fees.

The Department of Recreation is a large employer of students and hired thirty two (32) during the summer months in full time and part time positions for summer programs.

Administration noted that the Arctic Winter Games Indoor Sports Field was open from May 10 to September 21, 2014 for regular summer programs with seventy (70) hours of turf time per week; approximately twenty (20) hours were used by user groups, forty (40) hours per week were used by the Recreation Department for programs and ten (10) hours were open for public rentals. They also held the soccer program for kids and one hundred thirty (130) kids between the age of four and fourteen (14) participated.

The skateboard park was also open this summer and the department received funding in the amount of twelve thousand five hundred (\$12,500.00) dollars to assist with the operations of the park. The Youth Centre remained open during summer months with reduced hours and combined with hours on the turf.

The Arnaitok Arena was closed for the month of July in order to complete maintenance on the ice plant and repair lines under the ice. The facility reopened on August 10, 2014 for the pre-season and the Nunavut Hockey Stars Camp was held from August 10 to 14, 2014. The facility experienced issues in June that caused a sewage leak behind a wall and into the dressing rooms. There is extensive water damage to the facility and the department is currently working with the insurance company to make necessary repairs. The lobby of the facility was painted during the summer months as well as additional maintenance and repairs to the ice plant.

Administration advised that the grader for the ball field located on Federal Road was repaired and regular safety checks were completed on all playgrounds. A request for quotation was released for fencing around the lower base playgrounds; this project will be completed in the near future. Although programs were being held at Arctic Winter Games Complex, the department was able to complete small repairs and maintenance to the facility such as painting of the bleachers, lobby, and benches.

A funding application was submitted to the federal government for the Heart and Stroke Foundation Automated External Defibrillators program. The goal of the program is to install an automated external defibrillator in each arena in Canada. The department was successful in their application and received automated external defibrillators for both arenas. Staff completed the training as part of the program and received news that they have also been successful in the second phase of the project and will be receiving automated external defibrillators and training for the Curling Rink, Abe Okpik Hall and the Elders Qammak.

Administration noted that a number of events took place during the summer months. The city held their annual Canada Day festivities on July 1st, 2014; the department received funding from Heritage Canada in the amount of forty thousand three hundred seventy five (\$40,375.00) dollars for these festivities. On August 25, 2014 was the Celebrate Sports in Igaluit event. A group called Project North along with Canadian Tire and the assistance of the Recreation Department organized activities with Olympic athletes Hayley Wickenheiser, four time gold medalist in women's hockey, Kaillie Humphries, two time gold medalist in women's bobsleigh, Charles Hamelin, three time gold medalist in speed skating and an accomplished and long time Inuit games athlete and Arctic Winter Games champion, Johnny Issaluk. Youth from various sports groups and camps participated in the events both in physical activities and the public event where Canadian Tire announced their contribution to Sports Nunavut in the amount of one hundred thousand (\$100,000.00) dollars; these funds are to be used for sport equipment for communities in Nunavut. The Recreation Department was donated one hundred (100) bags of new hockey equipment, currently being distributed to youth who may not otherwise be able to play hockey without this support through a hockey equipment assistance program.

The annual mass registration took place on September 6, 2014 at the Inuksuk High School. This registration provides an opportunity for community groups to share and showcase programs and services they have to offer; fifty two (52) community groups participated and over five hundred (500) people attended the event.

The department participated in Operation Nanook's Traveller Processing Centre. As part of the mock exercise, the City was responsible, with the assistance of the Canadian Red Cross, for providing accommodation, food and clothing vouchers to stranded passengers. The City is also receiving support from the Canadian Red Cross for building city capacity in emergency planning. In conjunction with the Community Emergency Advisory Committee, the City is completing a vulnerability report which will be included in the

City's emergency plan. Once the final draft of the emergency plan is complete, it will be brought to Council for approval.

A delegation from the 2016 Arctic Winter Games Greenland Host Society is in Iqaluit to plan the hockey events that will be held from March 5 to 11, 2016. They will be meeting with City representatives, Government of Nunavut officials and local hockey groups and businesses in preparation for the games.

Administration advised that there are a number of upcoming events that the department will be participating in, one is the Terry Fox Run being held in conjunction with schools on September 12 and 26, 2014. The turf system will be begin to be removed on September 22, 2014 in preparation for the Nunavut Trade Show being held from October 7 to 10, 2014. The skateboard park will be removed on September 15, 2014 in preparation for the curling season, scheduled to begin October 13, 2014. Regular ice seasons at both arenas will begin on October 18, 2014 with available pre-season ice time at the Arnaitok Arena. Fifty nine (59) hours per week of ice time will be scheduled for use at the Arnaitok Arena for the 2014-2015 ice season; forty nine (49) hours have been booked by user groups and seven by school groups. The Arctic Winter Games Complex has sixty two (62) hours of use per week; forty nine (49) hours are booked by user groups and thirty and a half (30 ½) hours by school groups.

The department has been drafting a Recreation Facilities By-law and is currently in its final draft; this will be brought to the Recreation Committee for the second time before it being brought to Council. The annual Spook-a-Rama Teen Dance is scheduled for October 31, 2014. Registration for Minor Soccer took place during the Mass Registration and will start on September 22, 2014 at Nakashuk School. The afterschool program in Apex is scheduled to begin on September 23, 2014 and the Elders' cooking program will begin on September 12, 2014.

Administration advised that the ice plant control panel at the Arctic Winter Games Complex is being replaced; it is scheduled to arrive this week and will be installed and ready to go prior to the start of the regular season.

Councillor Mansell stated that some residents have expressed their desire for more public skating time and asked what the current schedule is for public skating.

Administration noted that there is family and public skate times held at both arenas; there are currently reduced hours for the pre-season. During the regular season, public skating is on Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday after school and family skate is on weekends; usage is monitored and can be increased if needed.

Councillor Stevenson asked what the City's role would be as the host for the annual elders' gathering in 2015.

Administration explained that they would work with the elders and the Elders' Qammak Society in planning events for the elders and assisting with logistics. Activities could

include traditional fashion shows, boat trips, trips to the park, Inuit games, et cetera. The City would apply for funding to assist with the costs of the events and would assist with finding accommodations for the elders traveling to Iqaluit.

There has been a change to the Aquatic Centre Project team; Pierre Courteau who was working for MHPM is no longer with the team. A new senior project manager will be starting on October 15, 2014 and will be working with the City on the project. During this time of transition, other team members will be overseeing the project.

Administration stated that the department is very pleased with the success of the pile drilling and that this portion of the project has been completed. Three hundred five (305) piles have been installed, secured and grouted into the bedrock ground. Canadrill is continuing their work on site including capping the piles and welding gussets. Canadrill was granted leeway on the timing of the welding, as there was no other work to be completed this summer. As part of their contract, Canadrill also removed excess gravel from the site and was tested for contaminations results indicated that it was below regulatory limits. There was also a smaller pile of gravel, which was slightly above regulatory limits; this has been stored behind the City garage and will be re-tested later this month based on a recommendation from the environmental consultant as the levels of the fuel contaminations will most likely have decreased due to evaporation over time.

The construction schedule was adjusted due to earlier delays in financing that have since been rectified. The City has the necessary financing commitments for the project from both the Bank of Montreal and the Federation of Canadian Municipalities. Since the inception of the Aquatic Centre Building Committee, five meetings have been held and the Aquatic Centre Working Group has had twelve (12) meetings. During the piling phase of the project, three construction meetings were held and another was held in relation to the coordination of tender documents.

The tender for the main construction was issued September 1, 2014 and is scheduled to close on October 2, 2014. Though it is expected that the closing date could be extended based on questions and addendums to ensure bidders have the necessary information to submit a competitive bid. An extension was anticipated and will not interfere with the overall project schedule. It is expected that the contract will be awarded in October and the on-site work will begin in June 2015. To date, approximately four million seven hundred thousand (\$4,700,000.00) dollars has been spent on design, environmental consultants, pile and installation monitoring, site work, financial consulting fees, legal fees, actual piling, and MHPM Project Management.

Councillor Bell thanked Administration for their update. He noted that Canadrill has been on the site for approximately fifteen (15) weeks but believed that the work was to be completed in six weeks. He asked for clarification as to whether or not this would increase the cost for the work.

Administration advised that there is no additional cost and Canadrill has made no requests for change orders.

Councillor Stevenson asked if Administration had an estimated completion date for the project.

Administration advised that the expected completion date for the project is near the end of year 2016.

Councillor Bell noted that Councillor Dobbin had specifically asked Mr. Pierre Courteau if he anticipated the project to have cost overruns or delays and it was indicated that he had never been part of a project with cost overruns or delays. Mr. Pierre Courteau is no longer the Project Manager with MHPM and the City is already facing project delays as it was originally scheduled to be completed in May 2016 and the expected completion date is now late 2016. He asked if the project would be over budget.

Administration advised that the project team is working very hard to keep the project on budget and on time; the project is currently under budget.

Councillor Mansell noted that the City purchased the Frosty lot and asked if it was currently being used by the Fire Department. He asked if the remediation of the lot is included in the tender package and asked if the lot could be used for any other purpose while the pool is being developed since it will not be completed until late 2016.

Administration advised that some of the firefighters who travelled to Iqaluit to assist with the landfill fire extinguishment are residing in the units; this was decided to help offset costs for the extinguishment operation. There are also a number of tenants in the building, which the City will use to recover some of the cost for the purchase of the property; revenues will be put back into the fund used for the purchase. The tenants will remain in the units until June 2015 and once the successful contractor has been awarded the construction project for the development of the Aquatic Centre, they will have the ability to use the units for staff housing during the construction of the facility. They will be paying a fee to the City for the housing units, which will again be put back into the fund used to purchase the property. Once the development of the Aquatic Centre is complete, the City will sell the buildings to offset the cost for demolition and have extra funds for any site work required.

Councillor Dobbin noted that two of the three buildings on the Frosty lot are in serious need of repair and maintenance and asked if this will be completed.

Administration agreed with Councillor Dobbin and advised that some maintenance and repairs were completed in some of the units. Fire extinguishers have been installed in the units, they have been thoroughly cleaned and painted and small repairs were made as required. Emergency lighting was also checked to ensure it is properly working and the department will continue to conduct maintenance and repairs as needed.

c) <u>Verbal Update – Landfill Fire</u>
Mike Noblett, Global Forensics and George Seigler, Deputy Fire Chief

Administration stated that after being faced with small logistical and water issues, the Fire Department is now in its tenth day of extinguishment operation for the landfill fire. He stated that he is extremely pleased with the operation to date and the amount of material have crews have sorted through; it is tremendous in such a short period of time. There has been a significant reduction in smoke and particulate levels and have been mostly contained to the landfill site. The department has received numerous positive comments and feedback from the public on the extinguishment operation.

The landfill fire is currently being addressed by a number of representatives: Mike Noblett and Joe Towers with Global Forensics are rotating as Site Manager. Hell Fire is assisting with six fire fighters and two engineers are on site to assist with the pumps. Three to four individuals are present on any given day from Tower Arctic providing heavy equipment and operators and the fire department is also on scene with three fire fighters.

Administration thanked Mr. Noblett for his and his team's assistance during this operation.

Mr. Noblett noted that the fire extinguishment operation began on August 31, 2014. Since that time, they have been able to document their actions and progress; one of the first things they were able to do was to ensure that their actions was not going to make the situation worse and able to keep the air quality better than what it was when they first began. To date, they have been able to reduce the amount of smoke and particulates released. Obtaining fresh water supply was one of the first challenges they were required to accomplish, as the use of salt water was not preferable; it was going to have negative affects to the fire and it would reduce six to eight hours of fire fighting time per day due to the tide. Once a fresh water supply was found, they proceeded with obtaining permission to use the water supply and ensure that they would not violate any acts or regulations. This process was completed very quickly and was much easier than anticipated.

He explained that one of the reasons why they have been able to reduce the amount of smoke and particulates released in the air is because they are spraying approximately one thousand (1,000) gallons of water on the fire per minute. They have been using the overhaul extinguishment method, by digging into the pile, removing material from the pile and rotating it through a water pit set off to the side and bulldozed away into a separate pile, compressed with limited access for air to get through leaving the pile extinguished.

During this process, they are also monitoring temperatures at both the burning material and the material removed and processed through the water pit; in the burning pile, temperatures exceed one thousand (1000) degrees Celsius and approximately thirty (30) degrees Celsius in the pile that has been removed. With the assistance from Environment Canada and fire fighters from the Iqaluit Fire Department, air quality is being monitored

regularly and on most days there is no indication of particulates in the air other than at the landfill site itself.

The team has been limiting leachate released into the environment by reusing the water to extinguish the fire. He believed that the extinguishment operation was approximately sixty (60) percent complete and that the team would now be working downwards into the pile.

Mr. Noblett noted that pictures have been provided to Council on their daily progress to show how the pile has been addressed and the progress to date.

Councillor Mansell thanked Mr. Noblett for his update and expressed his appreciation for containment of smoke and air particulates. He asked if this operation has been easier than anticipated and if the material found in the burning pile is easy to address.

Mr. Noblett explained that some materials are burning hotter than others but overall, the operation has been very smooth and the team is currently ahead of schedule.

Councillor Mansell asked if any leachate is running off the landfill site.

Mr. Noblett confirmed that no leachate has been seen to run off the site to date; it has been contained within the site. The holding pond created to soak burning material removed from the pile is lined to prevent leakage.

Councillor Stevenson believed that the material removed form the burning pile, soaked in the water pond and piled elsewhere would remain in this location and asked what the probability of reigniting of this material would be.

Mr. Noblett noted that the material removed from the burning pile is not very warm after being soaked in the water pond. The bulldozer is compressing it together as much as possible to prevent air from going through the pile. Materials are being removed from the pile as well to reduce air pockets.

Councillor Stevenson asked if the material is being covered as the operation moves forward.

Mr. Noblett advised that material is not being covered at this time but will be completely capped once the operation is complete.

Councillor Bell believed that significant progress had been made at the site and expressed his appreciation. He asked if the contractors would be paid for thirty (30) days as the estimated length of time to complete the extinguishment indicated in the extinguishment plan even if the operation was completed within thirty (30) days.

Mr. Noblett stated that they would only be paid for the amount of days required to complete the extinguishment.

Councillor Papatsie asked if there have been days where the levels of particulates were increased since they began the extinguishment operation.

Mr. Noblett confirmed that there have not been indications of particulates in the air since the extinguishment operation began.

Councillor Dobbin believed that some of the run-off may be released into the environment and may contaminate; he asked if monitoring would continue to ensure that no contaminates are released into the environment.

Administration confirmed that regular monitoring will continue and that any run-off released in the environment will be tested to ensure there are no contaminates present.

b) <u>Verbal Update – Landfill Fire Expenditures</u>
John Mabberi-Mudonyi, A/Chief Administrative Officer

Administration stated that to date, the extinguishment operation total costs are one million one hundred thirty nine thousand one hundred three dollars and ninety six cents (\$1,139,103.96). The significant expenditures have been related to the development of the access road at an estimated total cost of two hundred thirty three thousand (\$233,000.00) dollars.

The services from Dr. Sperling were sixty four thousand (\$64,000.00) dollars, transportation costs for equipment required for a total of two hundred eighteen thousand (\$218,000.00) dollars, services from Hell Fire for a total of four hundred sixty seven thousand (\$467,000.00) dollars, project management services from Global Forensics for a total cost of seventy eight thousand (\$78,000.00) dollars, the development of the retention pond for total cost of forty five thousand (\$45,000.00) dollars and equipment rental costs to date for a total of twenty eight thousand (\$28,000.00) dollars.

Councillor Stevenson asked if this total expenditure includes the original work completed when the fire first started such as the digging of the trench between the two piles and other work and asked if the costs for Hell Fire is the total to be paid for the contract or for operations to date.

Administration confirmed that total expenditures for the landfill fire include pervious done completed by the City before the extinguishment operation began and that the total costs for services from Hell Fire are for services to date.

Councillor Stevenson noted that when the City made the request to the Government of Nunavut for financial assistance to address the landfill fire, the government indicated that they would not provide any financial assistance to the City. He asked if there was an avenue that the City could now use to ask the government for financial assistance now that the City has indicated that they are capable of covering the costs but obviously spending a significant amount of money for the extinguishment operation. Proper waste

management is an issue that the government has also been trying to address across Nunavut for a number of years and have so far not succeeded.

Administration believed that the Government of Nunavut has indicated to the City that they are on their own to finance the extinguishment operation but the City could make another request for financial assistance. It was indicated by the government that the City has a significant amount of money in reserves and that this should be used if needed to cover the costs of the operation.

Councillor Dobbin asked for clarification on transportation costs for equipment in the amount of two hundred eighteen thousand (\$218,000.00) dollars; he believed that the Government of Nunavut was to cover this expenditure. He believed that the City was responsible for the landfill issue as this site was to be decommissioned years ago and the City has not fulfilled this duty.

Administration explained that the Government of Nunavut offered to cover transportation costs for equipment from Ottawa to Iqaluit through a chartered flight; the equipment being used for the operation was sent from Edmonton. The government did provide some equipment and did cover the cost for this equipment.

d) Appointment of Chair, Co-Chair, Council Member and Member to Disabilities Advisory Committee

## **Motion #14-294**

Moved by: Councillor Dobbin Seconded by: Councillor Bell

That Council appoints Councillor Papatsie as the Chair of the Disabilities Advisory Committee.

**Unanimously Carried** 

#### Motion #14-295

Moved by: Councillor Bell Seconded by: Councillor Dobbin

That Council appoints Councillor Stevenson as the Co-Chair of the Disabilities Advisory Committee.

**Unanimously Carried** 

#### Motion #14-296

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Bell That Council appoints Councillor Mansell as a member of the Disabilities Advisory Committee.

**Unanimously Carried** 

e) <u>Verbal Update – New Cemetery</u> Richard Sparham, Project Officer, Engineering

Administration noted that the Planning and Development Committee of the Whole requested further information from staff during the last committee meeting. One was to contact other municipalities in Nunavut to compare their current burial depth to the City's proposed burial depth. The other matter that needed to be addressed was the actual opening ceremony of the new cemetery.

Based on further review and survey of other communities in Nunavut regarding their burial depth, it was identified, after speaking with Arviat, Cambridge Bay, Clyde River and Pond Inlet, that all communities dig their graves to the permafrost, which is typically a depth of three to four feet below the surface. There were no reports of frosting caskets or being damaged except for two in Arviat during the year of 2013 which may have been caused by an early thaw and refreeze. The City will dig graves at a minimum depth of four feet or deeper and will cover caskets with organics and soil to create insulation and to prevent frosting of the casket.

The department has tentatively scheduled the opening ceremony for the new cemetery during the weekend of October 4-5, 2014. The department will continue to provide regular updates on this matter between now and the proposed dates and will meet with elders and other officials to discuss this ceremony with them.

Councillor Dobbin asked if there was an update on the proposed burial fees that was discussed at a previous meeting.

Administration explained that they are now finalizing the draft proposal for burial fees and they anticipate bringing the request forward during the next regular Council meeting.

Councillor Dobbin asked if this would be discussed with the public and elders as well prior to being brought to Council for approval.

Administration advised that this could be discussed with the public and elders and the department will work on the matter. They are also working on a financial assistance

package as part of the proposed burial fees and want to ensure that this is as detailed and informative as possible before it is brought to the public and elders.

## 10. COMMITTEE REPORTS

None

## 11. CORRESPONDENCE

None

#### 12. IN CAMERA SESSION

- (3) as per Section 22 (2) (a) CTV Act and Bylaw 526 Section 67
- Award of RFP Dam and Bridge Inspections
- Award of RFP Project Management Services
- Labour Matter

#### Motion #14-297

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Bell

That Council go In Camera at 7:05pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-298**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That Council return to Regular Session at 7:45pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-299**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That Council award the contract for the provision of professional engineering services for a Dam Safety Inspection and Bridge Inspection to McMillen in the amount of sixty eight thousand two hundred fifty eight (\$68,258.00) dollars plus GST as per their proposal dated August 15, 2014.

## **Unanimously Carried**

#### Motion #14-300

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Bell

That Council award the contract for the Project Management Services for the Development of the Solid Waste Management Facilities and the Upgrade of the Wastewater Treatment Plant to Arktis Piusitippaa Inc. in the amount of five hundred fifteen thousand (\$515,000.00) plus GST.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-301**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That Council go In Camera at 7:50pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-302**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That Council return to Regular Session at 8:55pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-303**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Dobbin

That the meeting be extended to 10:00pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-304**

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Papatsie

That Council go in Camera at 9:05pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-305**

Moved by: Councillor Bell Seconded by: Councillor Dobbin

That Council return to Regular Session at 9:55pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## Motion #14-306

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Papatsie

That the meeting be extended to 10:30pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-307**

Moved by: Councillor Dobbin Seconded by: Councillor Bell

That Council go In Camera at 10:00pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

## **Motion #14-308**

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Bell

That Council return to Regular Session at 10:25pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

# 13. <u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

## Motion #14-309

Moved by: Councillor Bell

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

That Council adjourn at 10:30pm.

**Unanimously Carried** 

Mary Wilman Deputy Mayor

John Mabberi-Mudonyi
A Chief Administrative Officer

Approved by City Council on the \_\_\_\_\_\_day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2015, AD